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It has been clear for many years that deep reductions in greenhouse 
emissions are necessary to avert truly catastrophic climate impacts for 
society and the planet, yet to date the federal government has failed to 
act. The great irony of this is that existing laws confer broad authority 
for the comprehensive, effective and efficient regulation of greenhouse gas 
emissions, if only they were enforced. The Obama administration, like the 
Bush and Clinton administrations before it, has not only the authority, but 
the legal mandate, to move forward with regulation of greenhouse pollutants 
under our flagship environmental laws, which for four decades have protected 
the air we breathe, the water we drink, the plants, animals, and ecosystems 
on which we all ultimately depend and our quality of life. These laws 
provide existing regulatory tools with a proven track record of success that 
provide a solid foundation for transitioning to a clean-energy, low-carbon 
future.  
 
Foremost among our current climate laws is the Clean Air Act, which saves 
thousands of lives each year. According to extensive (and conservative) data 
compiled by the Environmental Protection Agency, the economic benefits of 
Clean Air Act regulation have exceeded its costs by over 42 times. The fact 
is that the Clean Air Act works incredibly well. No changes are needed to 
the act before it is deployed to reduce greenhouse gas emissions from all 
major pollution sources. In fact, the vast majority of major greenhouse 
emitters in this country are already subject to Clean Air Act regulation for 
other pollutants - and federal and state regulators and industry have 
decades of experience reducing pollution through the existing rules.  
 
The results of eight years of litigation under Bush have made it quite clear 
that Obama is required to regulate greenhouse pollution under the Clean Air 
Act. In its decision in Massachusetts v. EPA, 127 S. Ct. 1438 (2007), the 
Supreme Court rejected Bush's blanket refusal to regulate greenhouse 
emissions from automobiles under Section 202. In response to the decision, 
Bush employed stall tactics through the end of his second term, and it now 
falls to Obama to design the regulations.  
 
It is unclear how quickly Obama will act, both under Section 202 and more 
broadly. The first step in the 202 regulatory process is a finding that 
greenhouse gas emissions from automobiles "may reasonably be anticipated to 
endanger public health or welfare." It has been reported that the EPA will 
issue a proposed endangerment finding in April and take public comment for 
two months prior to issuing actual regulations. Recent statements from 
administration officials that federal cap-and-trade climate legislation 
would be "preferable" to Clean Air Act regulation are disturbing, because 
they indicate that the administration may drag its feet on the regulations, 



and also present a false and misleading choice between implementing existing 
law and new federal climate legislation. We don't need to choose between 
them; we need both.  
 
Federal climate legislation must be judged by whether it adds to and 
improves our existing tools to reduce emissions. Industry groups are 
pressing with record numbers of lobbyists for repeal of some of the most 
successful, and in their view, onerous, provisions of existing law. Leading 
scientists warn that further delay will commit us to climate catastrophe. It 
makes no sense to jettison existing tools that can reduce emissions today in 
exchange for the promise of a new system to reduce emissions later.  
 
In the face of disappearing ice, drowned polar bears, monster storms, rising 
sea levels and the planned evacuation of entire island nations, industry 
lobbyists have in many instances shifted from blanket opposition to 
regulation to attacking whatever regulation is under discussion as "not 
appropriate," "unsuited" or "not the best" way to reduce emissions. This 
strategy disguises continued opposition to any action in rhetoric that 
sounds reasonable.  
 
Ominously, the Obama administration may be poised to adopt some of these 
arguments - perhaps with dramatically different intentions, but ultimately 
with the same results.  
 
While the Clean Air Act is the first tier regulator of greenhouse emissions, 
its regulatory structure is supplemented by a number of other laws, 
including the Endangered Species Act, Clean Water Act and National 
Environmental Policy Act, all of which provide complementary mechanisms to 
address greenhouse emissions and global warming. Implementation of these 
laws should go hand in hand with implementation of the Clean Air Act, and 
any new climate legislation.  
 
The listing of the polar bear under the Endangered Species Act due to global 
warming in May 2008 was a high-profile event in part because Bush 
successfully blocked regulation of greenhouse gases under the Clean Air Act 
for all of his two terms in office.  
 
The idea that a wildlife protection statute could compel action on global 
warming (and protect one of the world's most charismatic animals) was 
fascinating to many journalists and lawyers alike. But the context also led 
to some unfortunate confusion, with some asserting that the Endangered 
Species Act cannot possibly solve global warming on its own. The response, 
of course, is that it doesn't have to: Implementation of the species act 
should not occur in a vacuum, but in conjunction with the Clean Air Act and 
other laws.  
 
The Endangered Species Act works: It has prevented the extinction of 98 
percent of species listed to date. One of the most important protection 
mechanisms is the inter-agency consultation provision, in which any federal 
agency authorizing, funding or carrying out a project that may impact a 
listed species must, in consultation with the wildlife management agencies, 
examine ways to reduce those impacts.  
 
After listing the polar bear, however, Bush enacted new regulations that 
create a broad exemption from regulation for greenhouse gas emissions. These 
regulations are not only illegal, but illogical: There is no reason why 
federal agencies shouldn't look at ways to reduce greenhouse emissions to 



protect polar bears just as they look at ways to reduce pesticides that harm 
frogs, dams that harm salmon or logging that harms owls.  
 
On the campaign trail, Obama pledged to revoke Bush's Endangered Species Act 
regulations, and took a partial step towards doing so with a presidential 
memorandum issued on March 3. Congress then granted his Interior Secretary 
Ken Salazar a golden opportunity to rescind the rules entirely with no more 
than the stroke of a pen, but this special authority extends only until May 
9. The current signs from the administration are troubling: While Salazar 
has eschewed any definitive statement, one high-level Interior nominee 
stated in confirmation proceedings that he "agreed with [Alaska Sen. Lisa] 
Murkowski that the Endangered Species Act is not well suited to deal with 
climate change," while another stated that he believes the Endangered 
Species Act "does not lend itself" to regulating greenhouse emissions.  
 
Whether Salazar chooses to revoke the Bush Endangered Species Act 
regulations by May 9 will be revealing of the Obama administration's 
direction on climate policy. In order to make the rapid and substantial cuts 
in greenhouse emissions necessary to avoid catastrophic outcomes, we need to 
implement all existing regulatory tools, not throw them overboard. Obama 
already has the means to begin greenhouse gas reductions here at home and 
lead the world in averting the climate crisis.  
 
While new, science-based legislation that adds tools to the box would be 
welcome, the promise of future legislation should not be used as an excuse 
for further non-implementation of existing laws and for further delay.  
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